MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 28th March 2012


PRESENT:




Alan Price (Chairman)


Nigel Ackerman


Robert Arnold



Michael Atlee


Brandon Chapman


Tony Jones


Chris Phillips



Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


3 Members of the Public
165.
Apologies Canon Chris Bishop 
166.
Minutes of the Meeting of 29th February 2012 These had been circulated and approved, and were signed by the Chairman as a true record.   

167. 
Declaration of Interest  None
168. 
Public Participation  AP said he had been contacted with a request for mention to be made of another working party to be arranged to clear the grounds at Rickling Church on 27th October 2012 between 2 and 3.30 p.m. 
* A further point was raised at the end of the meeting – see below.

169.
Finance 
The Clerk reported the following outgoings and payments to be authorised:
Cheques to be authorised

Millway Stationery



  73.43

Clerk’s Salary



290.93








          364.36

EON Payment





           42.49


Total Payments





         406.85  
    



   
                      

Lloyds current account balance at last meeting


  £12,565.71

Halifax savings account balance
 


=           £4,447.03







         
  £17,012.74

Less total payments





         406.85
Total funds available





  £16,605.89

The Meeting authorised the payment of the cheques listed above
170. 
An invitation to attend a Choral Evensong in Chelmsford Cathedral on 27th May had been received.  No-one wished to attend.
171.
The Clerk had received a letter from Maureen Hawkins, Secretary, Quendon & Rickling PCC, thanking the Parish Council  for the donation of £750.

172.
A request for donations had been received from East Anglia’s Children’s Hospice.  A donation of £100 had been given in May 2009 but after some discussion it was agreed not to donate on this occasion. 
173.  
As the dates for Mobile Police Unit visits had been advised only up until March 2012, the Clerk had enquired whether these would continue. A response had been received from the officer concerned to the effect that his role in carrying out the duties with the Mobile Unit has been withdrawn and therefore it will not be attending after March.  He advised that there may be new arrangements for officers to carry out similar duties but as yet there are no details.  He referred to the Essex Police website for further updates. 
174.    An e-mail had been received from Leiston-cum-Sizewell Town Council thanking the PC for its support in lobbying for new planning guidance to be given to developers to encourage them to consult with town and parish councils under the Sustainable Communities Act.
175. 
The Citizens Advice Bureau had sent a letter and questionnaire aimed at improving its service.  This was passed to CP for completion.  RA suggested its profile could be raised by advertising in The Link.
176.
NA asked that in future, updates on forums/presentations attended could be reported after general correspondence.   This was agreed.
177.   Code of Conduct  As agreed at the previous meeting, Mr. Perry’s letter and UDC’s draft Code of Conduct had been re-sent to all the Councillors.  AP said he felt that it would be appropriate for the PC to adopt the UDC Code of Conduct.   He also said the Councillors should ensure their interests are updated where necessary to include home address and any local business interests.  These should then be published on the Quendon & Rickling website and a link added to that of UDC.  This was agreed.

BC asked what happens if there is a breach?  AP said this is usually dealt with locally where possible, it could go to UDC but hopefully issues would be resolved rather than going to Standards Committee. 

This subject will remain on the Agenda until UDC has confirmed the form of its Code of Conduct which, if acceptable, will then be put to Quendon & Rickling Parish Council to be adopted.

178.
The Clerk had circulated the login details for the trial of Get Mapping, an on-line Ordinance Survey Mapping Facility (PSMA) and it was agreed that this could be useful for the Village Plan or future planning applications and she should register for a full licence for the facility.  The cost is a one off registration fee of £20 and a £10 annual fee (based on the population of the parish).


179.
Village Plan  MA reported that the questionnaire is now almost complete and will be going out in two formats; a questionnaire for residents will be followed by one for businesses.  BC said he had a copy of the final version which is 24 pages.  MA said he will send a copy to the Councillors.  BC said it is the intention to have the document printed by Easter weekend and it will then be distributed.  The Steering Group members have been given specific houses to deliver to.
NA asked about a questionnaire for the under 11’s to which BC said they are welcome to respond if they so wish.

180.
Neighbourhood Plan  BC said he had requested this subject for the Agenda but was not suggesting the Village Plan be abandoned.  He said he had done some research and found the cost of Neighbourhood Plans to be expensive.  MA said the neighbourhood plan would usually follow the village plan and is more detailed.  It was noted that neighbourhood plans are more of a design statement.  BC said he had looked at the government website and found that neighbourhood plans can aid the ability to choose where new homes should be built.  He had also found the cost of such plans is around £17k.  AP said that as far as he is aware, there are only 3 complete neighbourhood plans in the country and noted that they are generally aimed at larger communities.  It was suggested that this may be something to work on in conjunction with Newport and Stansted Mountfitchett (and possibly surrounding villages) and AP said he and NA could raise this at the next JSPG meeting.  

CP said neighbourhood plans are more professional documents, using professional services and are audited, which all contributes to the higher cost.
MA noted that it has been reported that some development by Tesco has recently fallen foul of a neighbourhood plan.  MA said we should take advice from Michelle Gardiner (RCCE) who is assisting with guidance for the Q&R village plan.   
181.
Emergency Plan  TJ said he was finalising some names and telephone numbers. 
182.
Street Lighting  An order has been placed with A&J Lighting for six lamps to replace those most in need of repair.  A&J had confirmed receipt of the order and said they would advise the Clerk when they are received and work is to commence.

It was reported that one of the residents had written to the Clerk complaining that the light from the street light at the junction of Rickling Green Road and Forster’s Footpath is intrusive to his property.  The e-mail had been forwarded to A&J Lighting to see if the problem can be addressed. 
183.
Defibrillator  CP advised that an order for the defibrillator had been placed (£1,775 plus VAT) and there would be a 28 delivery period.  In the meantime he had spoken to UDC Planning Dept. to check there are no unforeseen issues if it is installed on the Village Hall, but he had been told his enquiry would be dealt with in the usual way and a response cannot be expected for about 28 days.
MA asked if there is a need to inform local doctors’ surgeries but CP advised this would be done in conjunction with the providers and usually via the ambulance service.

TJ asked about the annual charge for using the Village Hall.  CP said he had enquired about this and the electricity cost would probably be minimal.  Mr. Lett (Village Hall Committee), who was present, confirmed that an agreement on charging could be reached.
CP said he would be putting a notice on the notice boards calling for volunteers to be trained in the use of the defibrillator and a note had also been put in The Link.  

184.
VAS  AP advised that he had contacted Highways again and had been informed that another speed survey is to be carried out.  This will however have to be in the next financial years’ budget (i.e after April 2012) but it is hoped it will be carried out in May.

185.
Projector  CP said that the projector he had spoken about at the previous meeting was back in stock and a pro forma invoice had been received.  The projector is the Epson EB-W12 (£406.06 plus VAT) and a budget mobile floor screen 180 x 210 cm (£70.45 plus VAT) was considered suitable.  It was agreed that an order would be placed at a total cost of £476.51 (plus VAT) with £3 (plus VAT) payable for 7-10 day delivery.     

186.
Grit Bins  In order to get permission to site a grit bin at Coney Acre, AP had contacted ECC and Highways.  He was advised that management of land and property has been out-sourced to private firms and the firm in question is Mouchel.  Mouchel have confirmed they have the e-mail request and will deal with it when it reaches the top of the pile.
187.  Footpaths/Highways  The Clerk reported that she had spoken to Highways concerning the request for the jobs for the Rangers Service which had been sent in February and was advised that all the issues had been logged and will be dealt with in due course.
NA said he had not looked at the footpath near Manuden Road but had been told by Strutt and Parker that they have a new person dealing with the paths.  He had not however received any updates.   He also said he noted that work is still continuing in Quendon Wood and was of the opinion that it is looking a mess. He reported he is in contact with Natural England concerning access and also the works being carried out. RA asked what the motive for the work is.  NA said he did not know but coppicing hasn’t been carried out for some time but, nevertheless, it does appear trees are being cut to the ground.  He also said that debris is being put in the ditches.   It was suggested that Robert Rudd, the local tree warden, be asked for his opinion on the work being undertaken.  MA said he would speak to him.
188.   Village Signs  BC said he had looked at the question of replacing the signs in the village and ideas range from simply replacing the existing signage to putting up more elaborate signs as part of a jubilee project.  He has obtained brochures and costs range from £800 for a basic metal sign to around £4k for a central sign on a post.  It also needs to be established how many signs would be required.  It was suggested two for Quendon, one at each end, one for Rickling and one for Rickling Green.  The possibility of a Parish sign for the Green was also put forward.

It was suggested that the project could be put forward for funding under the UDC Jubilee Fund.  CP said this could also be something for the Big Society Fund.
RA said he felt in the current financial climate caution should be exercised when considering spending on extravagant signage.
AP said he would speak to Sue Hayden, UDC, to get an initial reaction to see whether an application should be made for the Jubilee Funding. 

189. 
Community Skip  BC said he had looked at rates for skip hire and found Carr & Bircher to be the best.  An 8yd skip 4 times per year would cost £672 (ex. VAT)  per year. A 12yd skip would cost £776 (ex VAT).  It was suggested the first one should be located at the Village Hall, the second weekend after the May Bank Holiday and the second one at Coney Acre in July.  BC said he will follow up.
RA suggesting liaising with the Village Hall Committee to check there are no functions being held in the hall on the proposed dates. 
190.  
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee  BC said he had asked at the pub what they are planning for the Jubilee celebrations.  He had been told probably a BBQ, but it had not been decided on what day.   BC went on to say that he feels the village should do something and suggested a picnic on the village green, with games/competitions, on Sunday 3rd June along the lines of The Big Lunch which is being promoted nationally.  He said he had sent for the organisation pack and will put together a page for The Link to get a feel for how many people may attend.  AP said the PC should look at partially funding the event.  It was suggested that a bouncy castle could be hired and BC said he would research the costs involved.
191.
Broadband  BC said this subject is still high profile and he wished to take it up again.   He said he had asked UDC for an update and they had put him in contact with Buzcom.  He has a meeting with the MD arranged for next week. 
CP said he had attended a presentation by Rural Broadband last year and had circulated a report to the PC by e-mail 
192.
Planning
AP said that since Strutt & Parker had attended the last PC meeting to outline their proposal for development of the site at Coney Acre, they had spoken to UDC.  They had also agreed to meet the PC on 3rd April 2012 for further discussions. AP said he is hopeful this will be an opportunity to negotiate something which may be good for the village

AP advised that the Clerk had received a telephone call from Nigel Brown, UDC Planning Department, saying that he was unhappy at the level of consultation with the Parish in respect of the proposed Foxley House development and, for this reason, was considering refusing the application.  He had requested a meeting between  UDC, the architects and the landowners on 29th March 2012 which AP and CP would be attending.  AP said he believed Mr. Brown would say there should be more consultation to achieve something more acceptable to the village.
RA noted that there have been a lot of comments on the application posted on the website by outsiders to the parish.

MA reported that the Cricketers’ Arms had been served with a breach of planning notice for advertising signs at Priors Barn and at the Village Hall.  They had complied with the notice and the signage was removed but they are now applying for permission to reinstate them.

They are also hoping to reinstate the brown tourist sign at Belchams Lane which had been taken down when the pub was closed for a while.  The tourist sign falls under the jurisdiction of ECC and The Tourist Board and the application form asks if there is the backing of the parish.  It was agreed that the parish would have no objection to the tourist sign being reinstated.
a)
Applications

i) UTT/0385/12/FUL 2 Greys Hollow, Rickling 
Single storey rear extension.  Erection of conservatory to rear and single storey rear extension and porch to front 
No objection
b)
Decisions - None
c)   
Trees - None
d)     UDC – Breach of Planning It was noted that UDC had advised that unauthorised advertisements had been erected at the entrance to Parklands.  A site visit had been carried out and following discussion with the land owners the signage was removed and the case closed.
193.  Agenda items for the next meeting 25th April 2012 Nothing new to be added
*  Two latecomers to the meeting raised the point that a local youth had, on a number of occasions,  been seen riding a motorcycle at speed in the woods at the rear of Rickling House.  It was agreed that this is anti-social and, indeed, unlawful behaviour and the Clerk was requested to send a letter to the parents requesting that this be stopped.

The meeting closed at 8.55 p.m.
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